ASSOCIATION NEWSLETTER

Chairman's Report

Is it really six months. (Webmasters apologies for the publishing delay). since that great weekend we had at Leconfield in May? I could never have imagined or hoped it would all work out as well as it did. Much of the success of the weekend has to be laid at the door of the personnel of RAF Leconfield, sorry! Normandy barracks, whose friendly attitude and flexibility meant we were all well taken care of. I have, of course, written to them and thanked them on your behalf.

As you are probably know, we have decided to go for Leconfield again this May - the precise date will depend on Mess and Squadron commitments - and the format will have

setting up the administration systems and establishing a membership database. There is no doubt in my mind, that without Dave's tireless efforts over this period, we would not be so well established. He has been pulling it all together and although I have offered him my personal thanks, I'd like through this medium to thank him most gratefully on behalf of the membership for all the tedious effort he has put in during our 'formative years'. I take this opportunity to welcome Jules to the committee.

You should know that, since the reunion, our President, Mr. Ronald Moseley, has been appointed to an Honorary Fellowship of the to be worked on, since I hope for an even better turn out - and the Officers Mess dining room was full to bursting with the numbers we had. We'll let vou know the intended date as soon as possible. but keep your May 2002 diaries freeish. (Webmasters Note: Dates confirmed as 4th 5th & 6th May).

As I said at the AGM, I hope that we can have your committee as dynamic as possible, with the personalities changing regularly, to avoid having the same old faces year on year. You kindly ratified the then current committee for up to two years from last May. But we had not even written the minutes before there was a change. Jules Rutt has taken over as Secretary vice Dave Carey, who has done an outstanding job during his first couple of years as our existence,

City & Guilds of London Institute. This prestigious award is in recognition of his long service and dedication to the Guild. I have written to congratulate him on your behalf.

Finally there is now a tree in the National Arboretum at Alrewas, near Litchfield, dedicated to those who served and lost their lives while serving on 202 Squadron. Members are very welcome to visit the Memorial and view the tree amongst all the others.

I',m pleased to report that the Association is now well founded, we seem to be increasing membership numbers steadily and we should soon be thinking of other activities other than just an Annual reunion.

In Comradeship

Pete Chadwick

A Further Honour For Our President

Mr. Moseley, our Honorary President has been appointed to Honorary Fellowship of the City and Guilds of London Institute.

Pete Chadwick, our Chairman has written, "I write on behalf of all the members of the 202 Squadron Association to congratulate you sincerely and heartily on the much deserved award of the Honorary Fellowship of the City and Guilds of London Institute. I know that all members will join me in recognizing your achievement and the work, dedication and effort which has gone into the award".

Reg Shipman

Mr. Kevin Shipman has been in contact with us hoping to contact old mates of his father, Reg Shipman who was on 202 Squadron during World War 2. Reg was stationed in Malta and was involved on the radar in the flying boats.

If you remember Reg and would like to renew the contact mail either Hugh Cumming or the Webmaster and we will provide contact details for you.

5000 Jobs Done

The Daily Telegraph tell me that D flight has just racked up it's 5000th callout. Well done lads, pity you're not on commission!

The National Arboretum

At it's meeting on 5th May 2001, the committee agreed to a request to fund a tree in the National Arboretum at Alrewas near Litchfield. The decision had been held over fro earlier meetings to allow us to become properly established and on a sound financial footing.

The Tree is now in the Coastal Command Section of the arboretum and is dedicated to those who lost their lives serving in 202 Squadron. This could be a worthwhile visit if you are in the area

By 1945 some 30 long range meteorological reconnaissance flights a day were being made the by the RAF in the Eastern Atlantic in addition to those being made by the American air forces. There were now some 100 Meteorological Air Observers at work, but. up to this point, 202 Squadron had played rather a small part.

.No 202 (Meteorological Reconnaissance) Squadron

When peace broke out there was immediately a reduction in the requirement for meteorological reconnaissance flying: the need for accurate weather forecasts was less acute and civilian ships were once again able to report positions and weather in real time.

The Atlantic, however, remained the source of most of Britain's weather and the weather forecasting techniques of that era required the analysis by hand of charts plotted by hand with as much detailed weather data as possible. Professionally made weather observations from an area chosen by the forecasters were invaluable and the

answer was still Meteorological Reconnaissance.

At the time 202 Squadron was performing anti-submarine duties at Castle Archdale. In 1946 they were disbanded for a short time before designated as a meteorological reconnaissance squadron up the road at Aldergrove with Halifaxes. The Halifaxes lasted until 1950 when the Squadron re-equipped with the Hastings C Met Mk 1.

The establishment was five aircraft on the Squadron and three in the hanger or at the MU.

The crew for a reconnaissance flight was 2 Pilots (one being Captain), Navigator, Engineer, 2 Signallers and 2 Air Meteorological Observers as they were now known. The "on duty" AMO occupied the right hand pilot seat.

AMOs were selected from experienced airfield observers of the Met Office and had perhaps unique conditions of service: they were signed on for two and a half years with an extension for a further two. This was a cunning Air Ministry ploy to ensure that no one qualified for any terminal grants or similar. It was not too unfair, however, as return to a job in the Met Office was guaranteed.

During the period of flying Halifaxes the Squadron lost 32 aircrew in accidents; an enormous number for what may have seemed to many to be a cushy peacetime job. No further lives were lost in the following fifteen years of Hastings operation though one was written off and two were very seriously damaged in crashes.

The myriad of reconnaissance tracks being flown by several squadrons round the UK was rationalised into three: EPICURE from St Eval, NOCTURNAL from Gibraltar and BISMUTH from Aldergrove. By 1950, 202 Squadron flying BISMUTH from Aldergrove was the only one left.

Code name "BISMUTH", formerly one triangular track flown from Tiree by 518 Squadron, was adopted for the whole system with fifteen individual tracks being lettered from A to O Normally only one track, chosen by the Meteorological Office's Chief Forecaster, was flown in daylight each day, but occasionally during exercises and alerts two or more, including a night one, were flown. Tracks fell into two main types: triangles and probes.

Triangles (A to G) were similar to the wartime ones but with the distance between observation positions increased from 50 to 60NM. The introduction of a radar altimeter (SCR 718) meant that the low level legs could now be flown at a fixed height of 1500 feet above sea level allowing the measurement of surface pressure at every observation point instead of only at the "sea level" ones as previously.

As an observation position was approached, the AMO, in the right hand front seat, would set his pressure altimeter accurately to 1500 feet and the pilot would copy this to his and fly at a precise height and steady airspeed until all measurements had been made. Steady airspeed was very important because, with dynamic heating and other factors varying with at least the square of the airspeed, small fluctuations in IAS meant a few minutes for the thermometers to settle down.

High level legs were still flown at the standard pressure level of 500 MB, just above FL180, but the advent of the SCR 718 meant that this height above

sea level could be measured - a very valuable meteorological parameter. In fact the height was calculated from the temperature profile at the climb and descent positions and the radar altimeter was used to measure changes from that.

Remember that this was the infancy of civil trans-Atlantic flying creating a great need for upper air data and there were only nine ocean weather ships to provide it in the whole Atlantic. The high level observations from BISMUTH and its American cousins FALCON and GULL were invaluable.

The procedure for the soundings had been developed over years of experience and required a high standard of flying and crew cooperation. At the climb position the AMO made the routine 1500 feet observation and then the aircraft was taken down to 200 feet with heights being called out by the AMO from the radar altimeter until it went off scale around 700 feet when the second pilot standing between the pilot and the AMO took over giving heights from the radio altimeter, which was much more precise at low levels. Not wishing to hang about too long at that height, the AMO rapidly read his instruments and the climb began.

This part of the trip was more comfortable than the estimated 50 feet of earlier years, but it was still not easy for the pilots to hold a precise height this close to the winter North Atlantic - I recall one occasion, with a very senior, but out of practice pilot, when the trailing aerial vanished. Sea King pilots may snort at this point if they wish.

On the climb from 200 feet to 500 MB stops were made every 50 MB to measure temperatures. As already

mentioned, precise, constant airspeed is very important for accurate temperature measurement and any fluctuation in the IAS necessitated a wait while instruments settled down. Fuel considerations and the crew's temper required that such delays were kept to a minimum. Close co-operation between Pilot, Engineer and AMO did the trick.

As the required pressure level was approached, the AMO would call out, "200, 100, 50 feet, on height". The pilot would ease the aircraft from climb or descent to level flight while the engineer gradually adjusted the power. With a practised team the transition could be achieved with no change in the IAS allowing the AMOs to do their work rapidly and the sounding to be resumed without delay. This [unusual] teamwork with pilots co-operating with the rest of the crew, is probably similar to that found in 202's present work.

The dry and wet bulb psychrometer is not really suitable for measuring humidity at temperatures well below freezing - though it can be done with patience. For high altitude humidity the dew or frost point was measured using a Dobson-Brewer Frost Point Hygrometer, in which a sample of the outside air was cooled using a "slush" of alcohol and solid carbon dioxide until the Observer, looking through a lens, actually saw the dew or frost forming. In theory this operation was supposed to take about 20 minutes (the Meteorological Research Flight took rather longer), but, that being impractical for fuel reasons, the Bismuth Observers were rather proud of rarely taking more that three or four minutes even down to minus 40 degrees Celsius or lower. This instrument was usually mounted in the galley and operated by the second

AMO nowadays we would say that the Met Observer/Cook was "multiskilled".

Probe tracks, H to N, were flown when a weather system beyond the reach of the triangles had to be investigated. They were designed to fit the prudent range of the Halifax. In this case the outward, low level leg was rather longer than a triangle one, but, on completion of the climb, a cruise descent to FL90 was made and the flight returned along its outward track at that height. 9000 feet is as close to the standard pressure level of 700 MB (9882 FT) as one is allowed to fly without oxygen.

A third type of track was BISMUTH O in the North Sea. This quite complicated, if short, track was flown at lower levels with a number of sounding ascents; it was used on occasions of Easterly airflows across the North Sea threatening the East Coast fighter bases with haar, fret or just clag.

Flights were timed so that the climbs and descents were close to the international radio-sonde time of 1200 GMT and this was usually achieved with an 0800 take-off. So keen on this were some Captains that it became the practice to have the BBC Light Programme on the radio compass (well, what else would you use it for?) and for the wheels to leave the ground precisely on the sixth pip of the Greenwich time signal. As I recall, those same Captains expected a cup of coffee to be placed in their right hand within an infinitesimally short time of safety speed being called.

By the time that 202 Squadron was disbanded again in 1964, in addition to their other duties they had made over 4000 BISMUTH sorties entailing 40,000 hours of flying. On an individual basis, it was considered to be a great achievement if a Squadron member made 400 BISMUTH flights. This was certainly achieved by Master Pilot Radina and Master Signaller Stratton and would have been done by Flt Lt Ignatowski had the Squadron just lasted a few weeks longer. There are probably others (Flt Lt Dinnes?) and I apologise for not mentioning them. It is unlikely that modern management would approve the practice of marking the 400th BISMUTH by greeting the returning aircraft on the pan with a barrel of beer.

The Flight Shop

The A Flight Shop has a lot of very attractive items of Squadron Memorabilia

202 Squadron Plaque	£24.00 *
202 Squadron Embroidered Badge	£4.00
Sea King Enamel Badge	£3.00
Large Sea King Print	£2.00
Sea King Mountains Print	£1.00
Sea King Postcard Print	£0.25
Tankard	£15.00*
Pen	£0.40
Key Ring	£1.00
202 Squadron Sticker	£0.50
RAF Crest – Enamel Badge	£3.00
Bookmark	£1.00
202 Squadron Crest Enamel Badge	£3.00
Sea King Sticker	£0.50
Sea King Embroidered Badge	£4.00
T Shirt (all sizes)	£8.50
Polo Shirt (all sizes)	£14.00
Tie	£7.50
Cummerbund	£20.00

^{*} For ordering information

From the Webmaster

If you know anyone who would like to be a member, either point them at the web site, or if they are not web enabled, email me and I will pass their details on to the membership Secretary.



Finance & Membership

Our Association remains healthy in terms of both numbers and finance

The last count that I heard gave us 117 members with ample funds in the bank and the Treasurer saying that he is still willing to receive generous gifts. There has been a couple of gifts in the past year which explains the very healthy bank balance.

At the May meeting the committee agreed to move the bulk of our money to an interest earning account retaining only enough for the day to day running of the Association in the current account.

Typing this has reminded me that September is the month for paying our membership subscriptions. The annual subscription remains £5.00, which can be paid direct to 202 Squadron Association, and Life membership which is a one off payment of £50.00. The membership Secretary, Jules Rutt, will be delighted to supply a Direct Debit form to anyone who would like to pay that way.

Those leaving the Squadron are given a pack containing details of the Association and offered life membership with a small reduction in membership if they take up membership right away. This reduction recognises the generous help given to us by the Squadron.

The Newsletter

The next edition of the Newsletter will be published on or about the start of April 2002. This gives a deadline for contributions of mid march, but don't feel you have to wait till then. As soon as the muse gives you a wallop, send me the result.

In his Remarks the Chairman said he would like the committee to be as dynamic as possible, this includes the editorship of the Newsletter. If you would like a go, let me know.